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POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

 | MINUTES
Of a meeting held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on 29 January 2018 between 7.30pm and 9.20pm.
Councillors present:

Sara Bedford (Chairman) 
Chris Lloyd (Vice-Chairman)(Leisure, Wellbeing and Health)

	Rupert Barnes

Matthew Bedford (Resources and Shared Services)
	Alex Hayward

Paula Hiscocks
Reena Ranger
David Sansom

	Phil Brading (Public Services)
Stephen Cox
	Alison Scarth (Health)
Roger Seabourne (Community Safety)

	Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport)
	Martin Trevett (Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes)

	Angela Killick
	

	


Officers Present:
Steven Halls, Chief Executive

Geof Muggeridge, Director of Community and Environmental Services

Joanne Wagstaffe, Director of Finance
Bob Watson, Head of Finance

Andy Stovold, Head of Community Partnerships

Alan Head, Head of Property and Major Projects

Ray Figg, Head of Community Services

Jennie Probert, Environmental Strategy Manager

Malcolm Clarke, Waste and Environment Manager




Sarah Haythorpe, Principal Committee Manager

PR65/17
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


None received.

PR66/17
MINUTES

The minutes of the Policy and Resources Committee meeting held on 11 December 2017 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman subject to the following amendment:
The date of the meeting be amended to 11 December 2017.
PR67/17
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

None received.
PR68/17
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS
None received.
PR69/17
JAPANESE KNOTWEED
The Committee received a report seeking agreement to a Japanese Knotweed Policy.  The Head of Community Partnerships advised that the report set out the procedure to be followed under the Council’s Anti-Social Behaviour (ASB) Powers.
Members were generally happy with the way forward but made the following points:

There was no obligation for the landowner to respond within three years to advise that the Japanese Knotweed had been treated and eradicated.

What would happen if the landowner said they had not received a letter from the Council?
Was there any guidance available to landowners, residents moving house, for the disposal of the Japanese Knotweed and how invasive it was.
Within the flow chart there was no assurance the Council would check to see that action was being taken by the landowner.

In response it was advised:

There was no obligation on the landowner to respond to any correspondence. There is a certain time of year recommended for treating Japanese Knotweed by contractors, which usually is in the autumn. Therefore depending on when the landowner was contacted they would not reasonably take action until the following autumn. .
The Council would advise the landowner of the existence of Japanese Knotweed and their responsibility to control and prevent the spread of it onto anyone else’s property, and dispose of it through a registered waste carrier at an authrorised landfill site. If this was not undertaken then the Council could issue a Community Protection Warning with sufficient evidence of unreasonable behaviour by the landlord causing detriment to those in the locality of a continuing or persistent nature.  The landowner could be requested to provide evidence as part of the warning to demonstrate what action they had taken to control and prevent the spread of the Japanese Knotweed. 
If the landowner stated they had not received the initial letter from the Council this would not stop the Council from serving the warning, or a subsequent notice.   The Council were unable to force the landowner to respond immediately. Each case would be assessed individually on its own merits as per the tests for demonstrating anti-social behaviour.

There was national guidance provided by the Home Office on the use of anti-social behaviour powers, and these had recently been updated. Information sent with the standard advice letter linked to DEFRA’s guidance. 
If it was apparent the landowner had not taken any action then it would be for residents to advise the Council who would then look at the case as an ASB issue.  It would not be for the Council to follow up any case.

The ASB legislation was a power not a duty.  A neighbour could take civil action but this was not the responsibility of the Council.

Councillor Chris Lloyd moved, seconded by Councillor Roger Seabourne, the recommendations in section 12 from 12.1 to 12.5 with an amendment to spell JK in full.
On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:


That Policy and Resources Committee agree the following policy:

1
The Council will take steps (as outlined in the Procedure in Appendix 1) to identify landowners in the District, where Japanese Knotweed is reported. The Council will notify the landowners about their responsibilities to control and prevent the spread of the Japanese Knotweed and safely dispose of the remains (as outlined in Appendix 2). 

2
The Council will only treat Japanese Knotweed on its own land. 

3
Where evidence is received that landowners have not acted reasonably to control and prevent the spread of Japanese Knotweed onto adjacent land the Council will use its Anti-social Behaviour Policy, and the relevant tests for different enforcement options. Planning officers will be asked at this stage to look at enforcement under section 215 Town and Country Planning Act 1990.  

4 
The Council will continue its enforcement action in relation to Environmental Protection, including where there is evidence of Japanese Knotweed being disposed of unlawfully or without a waste carriers licence. 

5
The Council will continue to consider the use of appropriate planning conditions to control Japanese Knotweed through the planning process.  

PR70/17
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION FEES AND CHARGES
This report clarified a number of issues concerning the Environmental Protection fees and charges for recommendation to Members to agree for 2018/19.

Councillor Phil Brading proposed, duly seconded, that the garden waste charges be deferred for consideration under the budget setting process but moved the recommendations from 12.1 to 12.3, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd.
In response to a Member question on the charges for rats and mice, and that the service should be free to residents on benefits, it was advised that another Authority provided this service for the Council and that in future the Council would be looking to synchronise the charges although at Watford the charge was £15.  It was explained that the Service Committee had asked why a charge was levied for rats but not mice hence the explanation provided in the report.
In response to a question on the green waste additional income of £30k per annum it was advised that the £1,179,012 income included in the budget included a £30k uplift.  Currently there were 21,037 residents who used the garden waste collection (with a total of 23,298 bins).  The proposal was for a one off increase to £50 in year 1 and no further increases.
The Head of Community Services advised that in Paragraph 2.7.1 it stated that the attrition rates had been taken out of the report as Officers were not able to confirm these at the current time.
In response to a question on the charges for Green Waste collection, it was advised that when the £35 charge was originally set for the first bin it had been included in the budget with an anticipated 50% up take.  The Council had exceeded its budget forecast but were not meeting the cost of providing the service.
Three Rivers provided the cheapest, most efficient and best costs for collection when compared to other Authorities in Hertfordshire.  The Council would welcome more residents home composting to reduce waste tonnages which would increase the Alternative Financial Model (AFM) payment the Council receives.  It was considered that a modest increase would not dissuade people from using the service. Three Rivers was the first Authority in Hertfordshire to charge with other Authorities following.  North Herts were looking to charge £40.

On being put to the Committee the recommendations at 12.1, 12.2 and 12.3 were declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 9 For, 0 Against and 6 Abstentions.

On being put to the Committee the amended recommendation at 12.4 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous.



RECOMMEND:

1. That   the pest control fees of £20 (domestic, no benefits) and £11 (domestic - Job Seeker’s Allowance, Housing Benefit/Council Tax Support) are agreed.

2. That the clinical waste charges set out in Appendix A in table ‘Clinical Waste Fees and Charges’ table are agreed.

3. That the ‘Charity Shops and Local Authority Funded schools’ fees in Appendix A are agreed. 


4.
That the decision on the charges for the collection of garden waste be deferred to be agreed as part of the Budget setting process.

PR71/17
PROJECT INITIATION DOCUMENT (PID)

The PID was for the refurbishment of the garage stock over the next 2 years but this could be extended over more years.  The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services moved, duly seconded, that the decision be deferred as part of the budget setting process.

A Member recalled the Committee had increased the rents on the garages a few years ago and asked why this funding was not being used.  It was advised that the Council had retained the garages and communal areas following the stock transfer.  The budget included funding for renovating the garages. 
A Member asked if a schedule of where the garages were located could be provided to the Committee along with details of which were occupied at each site and which were void.



POST MEETING NOTE:

Garages are situated in the following locations:

Abbots Langley - Sherwood House, Jacketts Field (67 to 82)

Bedmond – Bell Close, Church Hill, Toms Lane

Chorleywood – Bullsland Gardens, 

Croxley Green – Lovatts, Owens Way, Dugdales

Maple Cross – Buttlehide (77 to 89), Bradbery, Longcroft Road, Horsleys/Downingswood, 

Mill End – Ashleys, Tudor Way, Whitfield Way, Quickwood Close, 

Rickmansworth – Frogmoor Court, Skidmore Way

Sarratt – Alexandra Road, Downer Drive, 

South Oxhey – Little Oxhey Lane, Anthony Close, Barnhurst Path, Harrogate Road.

The repairs are to be carried out over the next 2 financial years. It has not yet been fully decided which shall be carried out in each year.

Information on which garages are void will be circulated seperately.

Members noted that 4 garage sites had been identified for development, with one site being agreed the previous week, one coming forward to the Planning Committee next month and 2 further sites in the future. 


RECOMMEND:

That the PID be noted and that the decision be deferred as part of the budget setting process.

PR72/17
FINANCIAL PLANNING 2018-2021


This report was an introduction to the four agenda items that follow.  



RESOLVED:



That the report be noted.

PR73/17
FINANCIAL PLANNING – REVENUE SERVICES

The purpose of this report was to enable the Policy and Resources Committee to recommend to the Council the medium term revenue budgets.  This report was the first of three that were covered together under the recommendations at item 11 on the agenda.
The Director of Finance reported that further favourable variances had been identified amounting to £112,130.
A Member asked if details could be provided to the Committee on what was included in the Miscellaneous expenditure of £236,242.



POST MEETING NOTE:

“The cost centre contains those items of corporate income and expenditure that do not fall into any specific category.  Within the budget are three large budget items:

 

· £45,000 for the Apprenticeship levy (a compulsory tax on employers to help fund the development and delivery of apprenticeships)
· £50,000 pump priming funding for the Council’s future trading activities (the revenue costs incurred in investigating commercial opportunities for the Property Investment Board, for example: new investment property searches)
· £150,000 provision for asbestos works claims from Thrive in accordance with the 2008 housing stock transfer to Thrive Homes Ltd)  
 

There are some other minor amounts of income and expenditure.”



RECOMMENDED:

That the report be noted and that the decision be deferred as part of the budget setting process.

PR74/17
FINANCIAL PLANNING – CAPITAL STRATEGY AND INVESTMENT PROGRAMME
The purpose of this report was to enable the Policy and Resources Committee to recommend to the Council its strategy and investment programme over the medium term (2017-2021). This report was the second of three that was covered under the recommendations report at Item 11 on the agenda.



RECOMMENDED:

That the report be noted and that the decision be deferred as part of the budget setting process.
PR75/17
FINANCIAL PLANNING – TREASURY MANAGEMENT

This report enabled the Committee to make its recommendations on the Council’s revenue and capital budgets and Treasury Management Strategy for the period 2018-21 (medium term) to Council on 20 February 2018.

A Member recalled that when the property strategy was agreed the strategy for purchasing properties was to be within the District or within a reasonable distance of the District and that it must contribute to the economic development of the District to cover the reduction in the central Government grant.  Officers were asked to check this and circulate details with the minutes.  

POST MEETING NOTE:


Minute from Council – March 2017


CL88/16
RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE
Council received the recommendations from the Policy and Resources Committee meeting held on 20 March 2017 with regard to the Property Investment – Governance.  Amendments to these recommendations were circulated, requesting that a Statement of Investment principles be included to support the community of Three Rivers, and that the Scrutiny Panel consist of 3 Members of the Administration, 1 Conservative Group Member and 1 Member from the Labour Group.
Councillor Sara Bedford moved, seconded by Councillor Phil Brading, that the recommendations from the Policy and Resources Committee with the proposed amendments be approved.  

Members welcomed the change to the recommendations to support the Three Rivers community.  The Lead Member for Resources (Shared Services) advised  that decisions on acquisitions worth £0-5m would be in consultation with Group Leaders and the Lead Member for Resources (Shared Services).

Councillor Ralph Sangster had no issue with regard to supporting the community in Three Rivers but continued to have concerns with regard to the Governance arrangements.

On being put to Council the motion with the amendments was declared CARRIED by the Chairman of the Council the voting being 19 For, 14 Against and 0 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

1) To approve the Council establishing and participating, subject to a viable business case, in TradCo, RentCo and Sale LLP and participating in the joint venture with Watford Community Housing Trust.
2) To authorise the Chief Executive to take any and all decisions deemed necessary in his opinion to enable the Council to establish and participate in TradCo, RentCo and Sale LLP and to participate in the joint venture with Watford Community Housing Trust to include without limitation the negotiation of any terms and the approval for execution and/or signature of all documentation including the documentation at section 2.15 of the report.
3) To authorise the Chief Executive to approve the appointment of any officer of the Council as a Director of TradCo and/or RentCo and to the partnership board of Sale LLP.
4) To authorise the Chief Executive (following consultation with Group Leaders) to make any shareholder decision in respect of the Council’s interest in TradCo and/or RentCo necessary, in his opinion, to allow for the establishment of TradCo, RentCo and Sale LLP.
5) To approve the methodology of governance as set down at sections 2.10 to 2.14 of the report and to authorise the Monitoring Officer to make the necessary changes to the Constitution.
6) To authorise the Policy and Resources Committee, subject to any necessary referral onwards to Council, to: 
· act as the shareholder decision-making body on behalf of the Council in respect of the Council’s shareholdings in RentCo and TradCo;

· manage the Council’s property investment activity;

· to put in place any scheme of delegation that the Policy and Resources Committee considers necessary to enable officers (including the chair of the Property Investment Board) to undertake Operational and Approval  decision-making as set out in sections 2.10 to 2.14 of this report;

· approve any business cases in respect of Direct Activity, TradCo, RentCo and/or Sale LLP.  

7) Statement of investment principles:

· The average financial return is to be 5% NET;

· The criteria for acquisition set out in previous reports will be followed;

· There will be a priority for development within the Three Rivers area or within 15 miles of its border;

· The preferred development will be those schemes according with the aims of the TRDC Strategic Plan, which support the community of Three Rivers;

· No single property asset should be worth at acquisition more than 25% of the total property portfolio;

· The portfolio is to comprise not less than 50% and up to 80% residential and not less than 20% and up to 50% non-residential;

· Decisions on acquisitions worth £0-5m will be in consultation with Group Leaders and the Lead Member for Resources (Shared Services);

· Decisions on acquisitions worth above £5m will be considered only by P&R Committee;

· The Scrutiny Panel will consist of 3 Members of the Administration and one Member of the Conservative Group and one Member of the Labour Group.




RECOMMENDED:

That the report be noted and that the decision be deferred as part of the budget setting process.

PR76/17
WORK PROGRAMME
Members noted the current work programme for the Committee.
Members agreed to remove the item on Temporary Housing sites 2 and 3 as this would be considered as part of the planning process.  It was requested that in future items be removed automatically from the work programme and details be placed at the end of the work programme for Members to note.


RESOLVED:
That the work programme be agreed subject to the item on Temporary Housing sites 2 and 3 to be removed from the work programme.
PR77/17
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

If the Committee wishes to consider the remaining item in private, it will be appropriate for a resolution to be passed in the following terms:-
“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under Paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”
(Note: if other confidential business is approved under item 3, it will also be necessary to specify the class of exempt or confidential information in the additional items).

PR78/17
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION FEES AND CHARGES
To consider Appendix A to item 6.

RESOLVED:


That Appendix A be noted.


That public access to the appendix be denied.


That public access to the decision be immediate.

PR79/17
Sale of Land in Gosforth Lane

A Member asked if details could be provided on when the wooded area was sold.  The Head of Property and Major projects agreed to check this and provide details to the Committee.

POST MEETING NOTE: it is believed it was sold 21.01.1982.

A Member asked when the policy was agreed that the Council could not sell any land it owned.  It was agreed that Officers would provide details with the minutes.

Councillor Matthew Bedford, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, moved the recommendations

On being put to the Committee the motion was declared carried the voting being 8 For, 7 Against and 0 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:


That the DCES is delegated to agree details of a disposal of the land and enter into a contractual arrangement based on the terms set out in the report.

That public access to the report be denied.
That public access to the decision be immediate.
POST MEETING NOTE:



Minute from 25 January 2016 meeting



PR86/15
TRANSFER OF ASSETS FRAMEWORK

At the last joint meeting on Monday 5 October 2015 of this Council and representatives from the Parish Councils, the latter renewed their request for this Council to consider whether it might transfer assets to a third party such as a parish council or community group.  Following the meeting, Cabinet requested a framework for considering whether and how to transfer assets to a third party.

The Localism Act 2011 introduced the Community Rights to Bid and Challenge (the Right to Bid having become effective in October 2012). Whilst the new Act does not set out any new legislation governing transfers to community and voluntary organisations, the principles of the Act encourage Councils to consider the transfer of Community Assets and other services to other organisations.  This report deals just with assets and offers for discussion a potential framework.  


On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:



That the proposals in Paragraph 2.5 be agreed.

CHAIRMAN
1

